
  

September 28, 2020 

Danielle Outlaw 

Police Commissioner 

Philadelphia Police Department 

750 Race Street 

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19106 

Re: Use of Force Review Board 

Dear Commissioner Outlaw: 

 

We are nearing one year since the last Use of Force Review Board (UFRB) convened, which 

occurred on October 1, 2019. The next UFRB hearing was scheduled for December 3, 2019 and 

contained 11 officer discharge investigations that were completed and ready for review. 

Unfortunately, that hearing was cancelled and never rescheduled. Currently, the PAC estimates 

that there are approximately 22-25 completed investigations that have not been scheduled for a 

force review.  

PPD Directive 10.4 directs the procedure for UFRB. It states that “all completed police shooting 

investigations and appropriate Use of Force investigations will be referred to the UFRB”. This 

Directive also mandates that “the Chairperson will convene the UFRB, at least quarterly, for the 

purpose of reviewing the investigative reports on each case”. As such, the PPD is currently not in 

compliance with the requirements of Directive 10.4. 

The PAC was also made aware that an Internal Affairs investigator, who is the primary investigator 

on approximately 15 officer involved shootings that have yet to be reviewed, is set to retire later 

this year.  As a member of the board, we believe every effort should be made to allow this person 

the opportunity to present his investigations, many of which are complex, so the most informed 

individual can be made available to the board.    

As you may or may not be aware, the PAC, on several occasions, objected to the amount of notice 

offered regarding hearings.  Between 2017 and 2019, the PAC has on occasion been offered 2 

days’ notice to review cases for UFRB and in some especially egregious cases, had cases added to 

UFRB hours before the hearing. This includes 2 fatal shootings being added to the agenda of the 

June 5, 2018 UFRB.  The files for these cases were delivered late in the afternoon on June 4, 2018.   

As a result, the PAC’s review was compromised.  This pattern continued through 2019 where the 

PAC was delivered a packet of 11 cases on 11/27/19 (the day before Thanksgiving) which were 

set to be reviewed at UFRB on December 3, 2019.    



Additionally, PPD’s public officer involved shooting (OIS) database1, which only reflects firearm 

discharges against people, has not updated UFRB decisions for several years.  Discharges that 

have occurred since 2016 are reflected as “Pending” for the UFRB Determination. These 

determinations are necessary to ensure transparency regarding the UFRB process. A PAC report 

submitted to PPD last year, Philadelphia Police Department Canine Encounters, recommended 

for PPD to include all intentional firearm discharges on the OIS website.2 Then Commissioner 

Richard Ross disagreed with this recommendation, explaining the purpose of the OIS website, he 

stated: 

“The current PPD website regarding Officer Involved Shooting (OIS) was implemented to 

improve transparency and accountability to the public. This was a reform that was 

implemented as a result of the voluntary collaboration with the United States Department 

of Justice. The current format for the OIS web page was discussed and debated at length 

with the Department of Justice.”  

The United States Department of Justice completed a six-month review of this agreement and the 

report, The Collaborative Reform Initiative: Six-Month Assessment Report on the Philadelphia 

Police Department,3  referenced the maintenance of the OIS website. Most importantly, in 

Recommendation 45.2 the DOJ stated: “The PPD should update its website as case files are closed 

and available for public dissemination. The PPD should update the information on OISs more 

frequently than quarterly (its current practice).” Additionally, the DOJ recommended in 45.3 that 

“the PPD should publish a redacted version of the DAO’s declination letter, all subsequent internal 

review files and outcomes (i.e., administrative investigation, UFRB, police board of inquiry (PBI), 

and arbitration hearing) should also be posted on the website. This transparency will demonstrate 

to the public what internal accountability mechanisms are in place in the PPD and the outcomes 

of those processes”. Overall, the report highlights the necessity to be transparent regarding officer 

use of force, a sentiment that the PAC shares. 

Finally, via email, on Dec 2, 2019 Acting Commissioner Coulter stated “We [the PPD] are proposing 

in the upcoming contract negotiations to combine the UFRB with the PBI.” It is unclear if this remains a 

part of the proposal.  However, currently the convening of this board is the only opportunity for 

civilian input into the discharge of firearms; the most serious action a police officer can take.  

Eliminating the UFRB would also eliminate civilian input and transparency into these cases and 

would move the PPD away from reforms it committed to after the 2015 DOJ collaborative reform.   

Due to the concerns expressed in this memo, the PAC recommends: 

1. The December 2019 UFRB hearing agenda should be rescheduled and convened 

immediately.  

2. UFRB hearings should be scheduled timely and in compliance with PPD Directive 

10.4. 

3. Completed discharge investigations should be forwarded to the PAC at their 

completion so the PAC may review and prepare for UFRB hearings. Regardless of 

 
1 https://www.phillypolice.com/ois 
2 https://www.phila.gov/media/20190626120415/PAC-report-on-canine-with-PPD-response.pdf 
3 https://www.phillypolice.com/assets/directives/cops-w0792-pub.pdf 

https://www.phillypolice.com/ois
https://www.phila.gov/media/20190626120415/PAC-report-on-canine-with-PPD-response.pdf
https://www.phillypolice.com/assets/directives/cops-w0792-pub.pdf


when the investigation is completed at least 10 days’ notice should be provided to all 

board members for review. 

4. To comply with the Collaborative Reform Initiative, the OIS website should be 

updated, more than quarterly, with UFRB determinations and District Attorney’s 

actions documented. 

5. Pursuant to recommendation 5 in the PAC’s canine encounter report, the PAC 

recommends that the PPD include summaries and data concerning all intentional 

firearm discharges on the OIS website.   

6. Continue the use of the UFRB and infuse elements of sentinel event reviews as 

opposed to solely determinations of Policy violations.4 

7.  Currently 4 of the 5 members of the UFRB are PPD Deputy Commissioners.  The 

PPD should consider including other civilians in this process.   

The PAC looks forward to working with PPD and in achieving our joint goal to increase 

transparency regarding officer involved shootings.  

 

 

________________ 

Hans Menos 

Executive Director 

Police Advisory Commission 

 
4 https://nij.ojp.gov/topics/articles/sentinel-events-initiative 
 








